
The Veterans Memorial on the grounds of the Mishawaka Campus 
is an outreach of CHC’s “We Honor Veterans” initiative.



About Us
Our Mission

To improve the quality of living

Our Core Values
Compassion, Dignity, Innovation, Integrity, 

Quality, Service, Stewardship

Our Vision
To be the premiere hospice and palliative care  

organization for all end-of-life issues
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At Center for Hospice Care (CHC) during 
2016, meeting our patient care mission  
continued to be our fundamental and 
primary focus. The total number of patients 
served was 2,109, an increase from the prior 
year. By annualized numbers of patients  
served, CHC now ranks in the top 3% of the 
6,500 hospice programs in the United States.

The Center for Palliative Care, the region’s 
first freestanding palliative care outpatient  
clinic, opened to see outpatients on 
September 19. Our consultation program, 
performed by nurse practitioners and our 
board-certified medical directors, is  
beneficial for patients who require specialized 
management of uncontrolled symptoms 
caused by advanced serious illness or the 
side effects of treatment.

In the wake of ongoing Medicare Hospice 
reimbursement cuts that began in 2009, 
CHC diversified its revenue stream by  
acquiring Milton Adult Day Services. The 
Milton programming is entirely directed 
toward adults with dementia. Costs are paid  
for by an Indiana Medicaid Waiver program, 
the Veterans Administration, and private 
pay. We secured a new company name for  
ownership purposes, Center for Adult  
Day Services, LLC. Last year, 13% of CHC  
patients had a primary diagnosis of  
Alzheimer’s, dementia, or another  
neurological disease. Since 2000, deaths 
from Alzheimer’s has increased by 89%  
and this is not expected to slow down.  
We believe Milton Adult Day Services is an 

important component in CHC’s comprehensive 
range of caring services.

Our new Veterans Memorial on the Mishawaka 
Campus was dedicated on October 19 at a 
ceremony attended by approximately 200 
people. This continues our efforts as a  
national We Honor Veterans partner program.

A key, historic fundraising / development 
breakthrough was reached in 2016. It was 
the first time in 36 years that we raised 
over $2 million in cash through fundraising 
in a single year. The Hospice Foundation 
reported that 2016 development income 
totaled $2,018,631. This number represents 
cash received and does not include pledges 
to any campaigns.

Unreimbursed services – discounted and 
free care, write-offs, etc. – was up again 
during 2016 and hit another record level. 
Center for Hospice Care gave away services 
valued at $2,222,810 during the year. This  
is a 4% increase from 2015. In addition, 2016 
was also the ninth consecutive year that 
we gave away more than we took in with 
fundraising.

CHC has about 500 volunteers who help 
provide caring services in a variety of areas. 
Medicare Hospice regulations require 
volunteers participate in direct patient 
care and hospice programming. This must 
be recorded, a dollar amount applied, 
and reported to Medicareas a savings to 
the hospice on an annual basis. During 
2016, CHC hospice volunteers worked 

17,574 hours, an increase of 6.4% from 
2015. These volunteers drove 52,633 miles, 
up 16.9% from 2015. Volunteers provided 
a total savings to CHC during 2016 of 
$435,617, an increase of 9% from 2015. Our 
sincere appreciation goes out to our many 
dedicated CHC volunteers.

2016 was another wonderful year for Center 
for Hospice Care and Hospice Foundation. 
The successes of last year will help us to  
address the future with confidence and 
energy. Our goal each day is to have the  
capacity to provide the next best day of care 
to anyone who needs something from CHC. 
Thank you for your interest and support.

Gratefully,

Mark M Murray				  
President / CEO
Center for Hospice Care/Hospice Foundation	
			 

Wendell Walsh
Volunteer Board Chair 
Center for Hospice Care	   
 

Amy Kuhar Mauro
Volunteer Board Chair 
Center for Hospice Care	   

To the St. Joseph, Marshall, Elkhart, Fulton, Starke, 
LaPorte, Kosciusko and LaGrange County Communities:



Financial Summary for 2016
Center for Hospice Care and Hospice Foundation Combined

Patients by Age
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Results of 2016’s Independent Audit
CHC and the Hospice Foundation engaged David Culp & 
Co. LLP to perform the 2016 annual audit for the purpose of 
forming an opinion on the consolidated financial statements 
taken as a whole. The 2016 Independent Auditor’s Report 
states, “In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements 
referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the 
financial position of Center for Hospice Care and Hospice 
Foundation as of December 31, 2016 & 2015, and the changes 
in its net assets an its cash flows for the years then ended in 
accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in 
the United States of America.”

The graph to the left represents the combined revenue and 
expenses for both Center for Hospice Care and Hospice 
Foundation. It includes investment increases during 2016. 
It should be noted that the combined 2016 operational         
revenue outpaced operational expenses and the combined 
entities showed a positive net gain from operations alone.
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2016 Donors Who Gave $1,000 or More
1st Source Bank
1st Source Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. David W. Abbott
Mr. and Mrs. John S. Abernethy
Mr. and Mrs. Nafe J. Alick
Alick’s Home Medical
Ancon Construction Co., Inc.
Anonymous (9)
Mrs. Laverne M. Auger
Dr. and Mrs. David L. Bankoff
BarBici
Barnes & Thornburg, LLP
Mrs. Sandra J. Barritt
Beacon Cardiothoracic  

Surgery Group

Beacon Health System
Mrs. Deanna L. Beall
Mrs. Naydean V. Beck
Mr. and Mrs. Brad C. Beutter
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffery A. Bickel
Borden Waste-Away*
Dr. and Mrs. Sam J. Borrelli
Burkhart Advertising, Inc.*
Mrs. Carol J. Case
Mr. and Mrs. Alfred H. Choitz
Christ the King Catholic Church
Club 15
Community Foundation of  

St. Joseph County
Corson Family Foundation

Estate of Esther O. Craig
Mr. and Mrs. Corey D. Cressy
The Cressy Foundation
Crowe Horwath, LLP
Mr. and Mrs. Dean E. Dagget
Mr. and Mrs. Donn Daggett
Mrs. Margaret L. Danner
Mr. Arthur J. Decio
Dec-O-Art, Inc.
Mrs. Judith A. DeFries
Mr. Edward L. Delahanty and Dr. 

Rebecca A. Delahanty
Mr. Robert DeNeve
Bill Deputy Foundation
DJ Construction Co.

Estate of Maria and Robert  
W. Dockstader

Mr. and Mrs. Bipin Doshi
Mrs. D. Joan Draim
Mrs. Claire Duggan-White
Mr. and Mrs. Matthew E. Edmonds
Elkhart General Hospital, Inc.
Dr. and Mrs. Alan Engel
Estate of Mary Jane Erler
Mr. and Mrs. Nick Farmer
FDC Graphic Films, Inc.
Ms. Rebecca L. Fear
Mr. and Mrs. William C. Fenech
Mr. and Mrs. John C. Firth
Susan and Tom Fischbach

2016 Donors Who Gave $1,000 or More (cont.)
Estate of Olga Fister
Mr. Daniel B. Fitzpatrick
Estate of Louis E. Flora Trust
Flynn Family Foundation
Gates Automotive, Inc.
Gates Chevy World, Inc.
Dr. and Mrs. John S. Gilbert
Give with Liberty
Ms. Tami L. Greenawalt
Gurley-Leep Automotive Group
Ralph M. and Lucille M. Hass Fund
Ms. JudeAnne Hastings
Mr. John F. Haupert
Mr. and Mrs. Eric R. Heller
Helman Sechrist Architecture
Reverend and Mrs. William  

R. Hemmig
Mr. and Mrs. Hale S. Henderson, Jr.
Hensley Fabricating & Equipment 

Co., Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. C. E. Hiler, Jr.
Mr. and Mrs. John P. Hiler
Robert J. Hiler Family Foundation
Hiler Family Foundation
Hockey 4 Life, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Karl E. Holderman
Mr. Brian Horton
HospiScript
Mrs. Karen A. Hudson
Ms. Katherine Humphreys
Indiana Trust & Investment  

Management Co.
InServ Environmental Services
Interlogic Outsourcing, Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Paul F. Janssen
Mr. and Mrs. Scott M. Johnson
Mr. Stephen C. Johnson
Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Joines
Kash Family Fund
Mr. James A. Kazmierczak
Marijo and Kevin J. Kelly

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Kill
Mr. and Mrs. Gregory M. Kosater
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew K. Kryder
Dr. and Mrs. Jon B. Kubley
Mr. and Mrs. Hubert J. Kuzmich
LaDue Curran & Kuehn, LLC
Mr. and Mrs. Brett E. Lamont
Ms. Shelli Lanfeare
Mr. and Mrs. Edward W. Leary
Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. Leep, Sr
Mrs. Lois A. Leib
Leighton-Oare Foundation, Inc.
Dr. Steven I. Lewallen
Estate of John H. Lloyd, III
Mrs. Barbara C. Lobdell
Mrs. Lyla S. Lockhart
Logan Community Resources
Drs. Rita and Andrew Losiniecki
Ms. Kellie A. Lyons
Mr. and Mrs. Matthew C. Magor
Ms. Mary Ann Mahoney
Jessica and Paul Maich
Evelyne Major Fund
Mr. and Mrs. Erwin D. Marohn
Mr. and Mrs. David A. Mauro
May Oberfell Lorber
Mr. James W. McCann
McCormick & Company, Inc.
Memorial Hospital and  

Health Systems
Dr. and Mrs. Samuel L. Milligan
Mr. David Mimran
Edward V. and Margaret A.  

Minczeski Fund
Mr. and Mrs. James H. Monserez
Mossberg & Co., Inc.*
Mr. and Mrs. D. Kelly Moyer
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony J. Mudd
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher J.  

Murphy, III
Mr. Mark M Murray

MutualBank
NAIFA of North Central Indiana
Mr. Stephen P. Nani
Mr. and Mrs. J. Thad Naquin
Mr. Wallace W. Neumann
Mr. and Mrs. Philip A. Newbold
Niles Haunted House Scream Park
Northern Indiana Public  

Service Company
Notre Dame Federal Credit Union
Mr. and Mrs. Roger G. Nunn
Mr. Joseph S. Orban
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Orr
Mr. and Mrs. Michael D. Ottow
Mr. John G. Pfeil
Mr. Timothy Portolese and  

Dr. R. Bruce Newswanger
Quality Dining, Inc.
The Radiology Inc. Foundation
Recycled/New Pallets
Ms. Barbara Resnik
Mr. and Mrs. Terry J. Rodino
Mr. Craig W. Rogers
Mr. and Mrs. Irving M. Rosenberg
The Foundation of Saint Joseph 

Health System
Mrs. Janice Salmander
Sassys Café, Inc.
Ms. Angela Schmidt
Mr. and Mrs. Todd Schurz
Mr. and Mrs. Steven Searfoss
Senior 1 Care
Mr. and Mrs. Randy Sheneman
Dr. and Mrs. William D. Shephard
Mrs. Kathryn L. Shields
Mr. and Mrs. David A. Simper
Ms. Catherine L. Smogor
Mrs. Barbara J. Soleta
The South Bend Clinic, LLP
South Bend Cubs
South Bend Regional Chamber

South Bend Sod Busters, Inc.

Roberta and Thomas Spencer

St. Joe Valley Street Rods

Mrs. Mary Jane Stanley

Steel Warehouse Company, Inc.

Strefling Foundation, Inc.

Studebaker National Museum, Inc.

Mr. and Mrs. Brian Stuglik

Mr. and Mrs. David E. Swanstrom

Mr. Charles A. Sweeney

Ms. Pamela Sysinger

Dr. Richard W. Tarara

TCU Insurance Agency

Teachers Credit Union

Estate of George E. Thomas

TK Steel, Inc.

Estate of Patricia L. Tollens

Truist

Ms. Lori L. Turner

United Way of Central Maryland

University of Notre Dame -  
Public Affairs and Communication

University of Notre Dame  
Controller’s Office

Mr. and Mrs. Rick A. VanVlasselaer

Mrs. Wilma A. Veldman

Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Wade

Mr. and Mrs. Reginald H. Wagle

Mr. and Mrs. Wendell W. Walsh

Mr. and Mrs. Michael J. Wargo

Dr. and Mrs. Troy Weirick

Dr. Catherine and Mr.  
W. Andrew Whitcroft

Mrs. Dorothy Wiekamp

Mr. and Mrs. William N. Wilson

WNIT Public Television

Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin Ziolkowski

* Denotes in-kind gift

2016 CHC/HF Board of Directors
CHAIR	 Amy Kuhar Mauro*
CHAIR-ELECT/TREASURER	 Wendell Walsh*
SECRETARY	 Mary Newbold*
IMMEDIATE PAST CHAIR	 Corey Cressy*
	 Francis Ellert; Jennifer Ewing, RN, MSN, NP-C, AOCNP; Ann M. Firth; Dr. S. Jesse Hsieh, MD;  
	 Anna Milligan; Tim Portolese; Lori Turner; Carol Walker, MSN, RNC-NIC, Suzanne Weirick

HOSPICE FOUNDATION	 Terry Rodino* 
IMMEDIATE PAST CHAIR	
	 * Denotes Board Members who also serve on the Hospice Foundation Board

2016 Agency Leadership
ADMINISTRATIVE TEAM	 Mark M Murray, President/CEO
	 David A. Haley, Vice President/COO
	 Mike Wargo, Vice President/COO, Hospice Foundation
	 Karl Holderman, Vice President/CFO
	 Sue Morgan, RN, BS, MS, Director of Nursing
	 Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access
MEDICAL TEAM	 Gregory C. Gifford, MD, JD, ABEM: Board Certified in Emergency Medicine/ 
	      Hospice and Palliative Medicine, Medical Director/Chief Medical Officer
	 Jon B. Kubley, MD, ABFM: Board Certified in Family Medicine/  
	      Hospice and Palliative Medicine, Medical Director
	 Joel Cohen, MD, ABR: Board Certified in Radiation Oncology, Medical Director
	 Cathie Whitcroft, DNP, ACHPN, FNP-BC
	 Katherine M. Eash, RN, NP-C



111 Sunnybrook Court
South Bend, IN 46637

112 South Center Street
Plymouth, IN 46563

22579 Old US 20 East
Elkhart, IN 46516

Administration, Hospice Foundation  
& Life Transition Center

501 Comfort Place
Mishawaka, IN 46545

Serving Elkhart, Fulton, Kosciusko, LaGrange, LaPorte, Marshall, St. Joseph  
and Starke Counties in northern Indiana

1-800-HOSPICE

FoundationForHospice.orgCFHCare.org


